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P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

(9:38 a.m.)
CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Good morning,
everyone. The meeting will come to order. This is a
meeting of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights. And

this meeting is being held at 624 9th Street,
Northwest, room 540, Washington, D.C.

With the exception of Commissioner
Braceras, all of the commissioners are physically
present. Commissioner Braceras 1is participating by
phone.

This morning we focus our attention on
business and administrative issues at the Commission.

I. Approval of Agenda

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: The first item on the
agenda is the approval of the agenda. I move that we
approve the agenda. Is there a second?

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Second.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Discussion?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: All in favor please
signify by saying aye.

(Whereupon, there was a chorus of "Ayes.")

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Any in opposition?

(No response.)
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CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Any abstentions?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: The motion passes
unanimously.

ITI. Approval of Minutes of March 9 Meeting

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: The second item is the
approval of the minutes of March 9th of 2007. I move
that we approve those minutes. Is there a second?

COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: Second.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Discussion?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: All in favor please
say aye.

(Whereupon, there was a chorus of "Ayes.")

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Any objections?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Any abstentions?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: The motion passes
unanimously. Excuse me. I am in the process of
coming down with a cold. I may lose my voice before

it's all over.
IIT. Announcements
CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: The announcements,
April 15th is the 60-year anniversary of Jackie
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Robinson's Dbreaking Major League Baseball's color
barrier. He became the first black American Major
League Baseball player of the modern era in 1947.

He was a member of six World Series teams,
earned six consecutive all-star game nominations and
won several awards during his career. And he was
inducted into the baseball Hall of Fame in 1962.

In recognition of his accomplishments,
both on and off the field, Robinson posthumously
received a Congressional Gold Medal and the
Presidential Medal of Freedom.

On March 29th, the Tuskegee Airmen, a
group of Dblack American pilots who flew with
distinction during World War II as the 332nd fighter
group of the U.S. Army Air Corps received --

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: The Red Tails.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: -- received the
nation's highest «c¢ivilian award, the Congressional
Gold Medal, for fighting to defend their country while
facing bigotry at home.

Although they were not allowed to practice
or fight with their white counterparts, the Tuskegee
Airmen distinguished themselves by escorting bomber
aircraft with unusual fuel losses during World War II.

Prior to the Tuskegee Airmen, no U.S. military pilots
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had ever been black Americans.

At this point we will hear from the Staff
Director. We will hear his report.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: I thank you, Mr.
Chairman, Madam Vice Chair, commissioners.

IV. Staff Director

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: We do have a few
issues for this morning. First, on March 29th, 2007,
I testified before the U.S. House of Representatives
Committee on Appropriations Subcommittee on Commerce,
Justice, Science, and Related Agencies in support of
the agency's request for fiscal year 2008
congressional appropriations.

Chairman Mollohan, Ranking Member
Frelinghuysen and Member Ruppersberger were present
during my testimony. The agency's budget request was
generally well-received. And both Chairman Mollohan
and Ranking Member Frelinghuysen praised Commission
leadership for the success of certain of its reforms.

There were a number of concerns or
questions that were expressed from the committee,
including, for instance, concerns that members had
about our process for external review of commission
reports, the timeliness of state advisory committee
rechartering, and Commissioner Melendez's criticisms
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regarding the briefing procedures or lack of briefing
procedures.

However, in general, I think the tone of
the congressmen's remarks were positive. They were
particularly impressed with our ability to get a clean
audit for last vyear. And they were also impressed
with the seriousness with which we have taken the most
recent GAO audit.

Just this week, the Commission entered
into an agreement with GSA to provide expanded
services to the Commission regarding budget and
finance. I've mentioned in the past that we were
working with GSA to execute this MOU. Under this
agreement, GSA will be providing a substantial number
of the services that were previously provided by our
Budget and Finance Division chief.

There are some tasks that we will still
need to do in-house that they cannot do, including,
for instance, doing reconciliation of some of their
work and doing some coordination that can only be done
on the premises here. But this will involve a
substantial wundertaking by GSA to do the work
previously done by the Budget and Finance Division.
And I think it is an excellent way of ensuring that we
get high-quality work in budget and finance.
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Within the last week, the staff posted on
FedBizOps the statement of work for the audit. We are
getting ready once again to ensure a timely audit for
this fiscal year.

The statement of work is largely similar
to the one that we did last year with the exception
that the Commission 1s now able to indicate to
potential auditors that we did receive unqualified
opinions on all of our financial statements last year
and also that we now have an accounting system that is
finally fully compliant with the joint financial
management improvement plan based on our work with
GSA.

So we are hopeful that this will signal to
potential auditors that we are not only a fully
auditable agency but that the audit work can be
undertaken at a reasonable time and expense level.

This week, as directed by the Commission,
we held a roll-out of the campus anti-semitism public
education campaign. The launch of the Website 1is
scheduled for today, but we held a meeting with
interested groups from the higher education community
as well as from the Jewish community and civil rights
community about the work that we were doing to
communicate to college students about what their
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rights are and what remedies they have in the event
that they face anti-semitism.

We do have an example of the poster that
is being disseminated. The content had previously
been approved by the Commission with some changes.
The changes have now been approved. And it was I
think very successfully executed by GPO.

GPO was here for the roll-out, including
members of their creative team. In addition, we are
disseminating the hard copy card, which has
essentially the same image that you can see on the
easel and the same message. And the Web site will
roll out.

One of the creative features of the Web
site is the way in which it participates in our viral
campaign. As the commissioners may recall, a goal of
the Website is to inform students of what their rights
are but also to make sure that students around the
country know about our complaint line, what they can
do. So we use the poster, the flyer, and the
electronic card as a means of letting people know the
URL address of our new Website and also the phone
number and e-mail address for our complaint line.

An interesting feature of the Website 1is
that the electronic version of this card can now be
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e-mailed directly from the site. We had a number of
staff members who did a lot of great work, too many to
thank by name.

I would say Sock Foon MacDougall
coordinated the entire project, that Michele Yorkman
was able to do the Website in-house, juggling it with
all of our other work so that we did not incur
additional expenses for the electronic side. Margaret
Butler and Maha Jweied and others provided other sorts
of support. And we had a substantial team of other
people.

So this was I think successful. One
organization sent us a letter describing as momentous
our campaign.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Have there
been any hits so far on the Website? Do you know?

STAFEF DIRECTOR MARCUS: The Website 1is
scheduled to be launched this morning --

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Oh, this
morning? Okay.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: -- as part of this
meeting.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Right.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: We have completed
a proposed state advisory committee for the State of
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Michigan and the Commonwealth of Virginia, which has
been distributed to members. And I am pleased that
the potential members who have been identified have
both a very wide range of experience and a wide range
of expertise and community involvement.

I would like, 1f I may, to say a few more
words about it, particularly in light of
correspondence that we have just received from the
Hill. And I think that commissioners should have
received not directly the correspondence from Chairman
Conyers and Chairman Nadler.

The recommendation for the Michigan
advisory committee includes a former chairman of the
U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, president of the
Michigan Asian Pacific American Bar Association, and
the American Indian affairs specialist for the
Michigan Department of Civil Rights, chairperson of
the Michigan Civil Rights Initiative, regional
director of the American Hour of Discrimination
Committee, the executive director of the American
Civil Liberties Union of Michigan, the pastor of the
Ypsilanti Bible Church, and the deputy director and
director of community affairs for Chairman Conyers.
So we have, just to name a few of them, some very
distinguished people among the recommended members.
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Similarly, the proposed members for the
Virginia state advisory committee include a former
staff director of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights,

the former chief of staff of the Employment Division

COMMISSIONER YAKI: I am sorry. Excuse
me. But why are we going through this now if it's not
a discussion item yet? I think it's appropriate to
note the letter, but I don't think we need to go into
a debate about the merits of the different people
unless you want to start it right now.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Well, wait a
minute. We're not into a debate. We're simply
hearing what the list is.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: That 1list is already
an agenda item. So why are we doing it now?

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: I would like
to hear from the Staff Director. Usually when it is
an agenda item -- what is the down side of hearing the
list from the Staff Director as part of his report?

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Because it is already
on the agenda. And the list is part of the agenda.
So, therefore, we discuss it during that part of the
agenda. He is simply noting the fact that we got a
letter late yesterday from Chairman Conyers and
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Subcommittee Chairman Nadler. And I think that's
appropriate, but to go into a defense of whatever it
is 1is something that is more appropriate for the
agenda item. And we're not at that place right now.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: I will be happy to
wrap it up. I have discussed this in prior meetings.
And when I have done this, I was not aware of any
concern.

I will simply say that there is a wide
variety of

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Well now there is a
big concern.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: a wide variety of
very impressive individuals who have been recommended.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Oh, yes.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: Those are my
comments. If there are any dquestions from the
members?

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ : Commissioner
Melendez.

I just had a question  about the
appropriation. I know that our budget was a big
concern. As you know, we were decreased down to $8.8
million. And we had talked about trying to in some
way -- we recognize that the Staff Director cannot --
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well, the Staff Director cannot advocate against the
word of such an employee for the federal government.

But I think that we had talked about
trying to some way advocate for more funding for the
Commission because we are really under-funded. So we
had talked about if there is some way to mention that
maybe vyou cannot advocate for that, but at least
individual commissioners had concerns with the amount
of money that we are getting to adequately operate
here within the Commission.

So did we have that opportunity to
absolutely ask the people at the hearing that that is
a big issue?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: There was talk
about individual commissioners who might want to send
letters in their individual capacity. I am not aware
of any letters that were sent. And they certainly
weren't shared with me.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ : Okay. We can
still do that?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: If you are asking
whether commissioners legally can do that, I would say
that I have distributed the best legal advice that OGC
has. And I would simply say that I have nothing to
add on the legality of it.
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Since the commissioner mentions the need
for more money, I suppose I should also add -- and
this is very significant -- that both the chairman and
the ranking member noted fairly strongly their belief
that our agency needs more money than what 1is
requested.

They both in very strong terms
acknowledged the importance of the mission of the
agency. They indicated their belief that we have been
under-funded in prior years. And they expressed a
concern that we should receive more money than is
requested.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ : Just a couple of
updates. Could you also -- I note you did comment on
this, but we still have a statutory report for 2007
that we still have some deadline dates. What is our
status on that?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: We are woefully
behind. As the commissioner may recall, we have had a
lot of attrition in the Office of General Counsel in
the last year or so. And we have just put some people
back on. But we still are understaffed there.

We are at this point, I would say, more
than a month, probably more than six weeks or two
months behind on that. But the Office of General
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Counsel is working wvery hard to put a draft together.

And I would expect to have a draft in a shape that I
can circulate, I'm hoping, between now and the next
meeting.

Now, because we are trying to get it out
much sooner in the year than we have done in the past,
it will not look as polished, I don't think, or as
complete as prior drafts. There are still substantial
areas where the research is not yet completed.

This is, as the commissioner may recall, a
very data-intensive project. The research has been
very intensive and is required on a district by
district basis checking on court records and checking
on the status of proceedings where no one seems to
have checked on them for quite some time.

So we are behind. The draft will not be
polished or completed on time, but we will provide the
best that is available at some time over the course of
the next month.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Is there any
further discussion? I have obviously taken over.
Gerry had to step out. The Chairman had to step out.

Is there further discussion of the Staff Director's
report at this point?

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: Just one other
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question. What is the status of our hiring here in
the office? You know, you had mentioned that. Could
you give us an update of who has been hired in the
last six weeks or something like that?

STAFEF DIRECTOR MARCUS: I'm sorry? The
people hired in the last six week?

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: Yes. Is there new
staff?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: Maybe someone
could remind me. I don't believe we have new staff
who have actually come on board in the last six weeks.

I do anticipate new staff will come on
board between now and the next meeting, whom I hope to
be able to introduce at that time. And they would
include a new attorney adviser in the Office of the
Staff Director to take over the work that Derek Horne
had been doing since he is moving into the regional
structure as well as a special assistant for the
Chairman has been previously approved.

We are working to identify a person who
can help on the procurement side, but that person will
not be an employee but, rather, would be part of a
contracting operation.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Do we have a head of
OCRE vyet?
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STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: We do not have a
new head of OCRE, but we are fairly far along in the
process. I don't know whether we will have someone
who 1s on board by the next meeting, but I certainly
hope to have one within the next few meetings.

It's a Senior Executive position. So the
procedures are a little bit more intensive.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: Just a final
qguestion. How is the staff morale here within the
Commission? I understand we have done some surveys to
try to get some feedback as to how everything is going
within the operations here.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: As with any
agency, that is a complicated question. And there are
at any given time people with higher and people with
lower.

I would say that over the last few years,
the morale at this agency has Dbeen lower than it
should be and lower than at other federal agencies.
And I don't believe that in the last two years we have
been able to significantly improve that. I think we
have improved it in some areas. And in other areas it
may actually have declined. And that is a concern.

Just over the last few years our budget in
relative terms has continued to decline. The number
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of staff has significantly declined while the amount
of work has not. So I think that the workload has
been increasing. We have had less money than other
agencies for bonuses, for training, and for travel.

So I would say in general our staff has
faced a lot of challenges over the 1last couple of
years and that that is an issue. At the same time, I
would say I have been impressed by a number of signs
of great commitment and passion by individual staff
members and some extraordinary work in certain areas
that has been done that shows unflagging enthusiasm by
at least some staff members in some area that I think
can be a source of price.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ : Thank vyou. You
know, my point is that the budget even affects morale
to some extent because people do a lot more than they
normally would. So I just wanted to point that out.
So thank vyou.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: Thank you, sir.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Are there
any other questions or comments with respect to the
Staff Director's report?

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Yes. I have a
qguestion. Do we have any i1dea of anticipated
personnel changes in the regions?
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STAFEF DIRECTOR MARCUS: Yes. We are
anticipating that we will have continued attrition.
And there are three retirement-eligible officials we
anticipate will retire within the course of the next
month or so.

COMMISSTIONER YAKTI: And what rank are
these people?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: They are senior
people that include the regional director of our
Chicago office, the regional director of our Denver
office, and our analyst in Los Angeles.

COMMISSIONER YAKTI: And there is no
regional director in L.A. right now as is, correct?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: So with the retirement
of the analyst, that pretty much leaves no one in the

Western region?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: We will need to
backfill for the analyst to replace him. That's
correct.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ : Just a comment.

Can you give us a revised time line for the statutory
report --

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: I would happy to
provide it as soon as we can and certainly between now
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and the next meeting.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: Okay. And if
there are any surveys you want to send us on morale,
that would be fine, too, if you could. I would like
to see those.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: Yes. There is a
survey. If I had not communicated it to the
commissioners, I certainly will.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: Okay. Thank you.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Any other
comments on the staff director's report?

(No response.)

V. Management and Operations

-2007 Calendar

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Otherwise
let us move on to the 2007 calendar. We need to
approve this calendar of meetings and briefings. Some

commissioners have requested that we amend it to --
I'm sorry, sir? Do you want to stop me in my tracks
here or no?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: Maybe if you could
give us just a moment?

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Okay.

(Pause.)

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Is there a
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problem on discussing the calendar?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: No. I'm sorry.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Oh, okay.
Anyway, do we have the calendar, the proposed
calendar, here? I do not have this.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: I didn't see it in my
packet either.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Yes. I do
not have it. I'm happy to continue, though the Chair
has Jjust arrived back. Mr. Chairman, we're 1in the
middle of discussing this, beginning to discuss the
calendar.

Some commissioners have requested that we
amend the calendar to ensure that we have enough time
to handle pending issues at business meetings. And
the suggestion is that meetings would consist of
either business or briefings but not both unless we
have an unusual or pressing need to conduct business
during a month dedicated to a briefing.

And so I would like a motion to revise the
2007 business meeting briefing calendar in order to
cancel the business meeting previously scheduled for
the months of June, October, and November, move the
briefing scheduled for July to August.

Revising the calendar will enable us to
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focus on the briefings scheduled for those months
under the revised calendar. The June briefing will
remain, "School Choice: The Blaine Amendments and
Anti-Catholicism."

There will now be an August briefing,
previously scheduled for July, which will be "Minority
Children in State Foster Care and Adoption."

The October briefing will remain
"Discrimination Against Native Americans in Border" --

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Is there something
about being chair today that ruins your voice?

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Yes. Well,
this Chair has got not a new disease but just a
lingering cough from an old sickness. So I'm not
lethal in any way.

PARTICIPANT: In that regard.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: In that
regard. Yes. I hope I'm lethal in other regards.

And the November Dbriefing will remain
"Minorities in Special Education." So we need a
motion on this to change it. And do people actually
need the list, which I do not have? Do people need to
stare at this calendar?

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Does anyone need this
calendar?
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VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: None of wus
have it.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: I sent a staff
member to try to make copies.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Yes. It
would be helpful to have it right in front of us.

COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: Maybe we should
move on to the next agenda item while we are waiting
for the --

COMMISSTIONER YAKI: And while we are
waiting for the cough drops to take effect.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: I will resume my
duties.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Yes. Please
do.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. So we are going
to table this issue wuntil we get copies of the
calendar. The next item up is -- yes, Commissioner
Braceras?

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: Like the others, I
have the motion but not the calendar. Could someone
e-mail it to me?

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM : Could
somebody e-mail it to you?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: Perhaps we will
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have someone fax 1t to vyou. Is that equally
acceptable?

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: Unfortunately, no.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: I think Ms. Schuld
is taking care of that.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Clarification. So
under the proposed calendar, July and September would
now be business meetings?

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: We are
holding this until we get a calendar in front of us so
we can all intelligently discuss this.

-Website Updates

CHATIRMAN REYNOLDS: The next item up is
the Website wupdates. I move to authorize the Staff
Director to post the following documents on the
Commission's public Website.

The first item is the letter to Major
League Baseball commending it for hosting its first
ever civil rights game. The letter was signed by all
commissioners except Commissioner Melendez.

The second item to be posted would be the
letter sent to Major League Baseball signed by
Commissioners Yaki and Melendez expressing concern
over the participation of a team in the civil rights
game with a mascot representing Native Americans.
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Three, the third item is the Staff
Director's March 29th testimony before the House
Appropriations Subcommittee for Commerce, Justice,
Science, and Related Agencies.

And the fourth item is the Commission's
January 31st, 2007 letter to the House Appropriations
Committee on Commission reforms.

Is there a second?

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: I second it.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Discussion?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: All in favor, please
signify by saying aye.

(Whereupon, there was a chorus of "Ayes.")

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Any objections?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Any abstentions?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: The motion passes
unanimously.

-2007 Calendar (Continued)

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: I guess we can jump
back now. Do we all have calendars in front of us
now?

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Jennifer,
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have you got a calendar?

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: I am looking. No.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Well, I
don't think you are in disagreement with the Dbasic
thrust of this.

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: No, of course not.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: I think the
first question is, is anybody in disagreement with
separating briefings and business, if possible?

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: I assume that everyone
is in support of separating business meetings from
briefings, but I could be wrong. Does anyone have any
thoughts?

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: I guess for the
record, I am willing to do it, you know, to have a
full day's agenda. That's not a problem for me. I am

a worker today.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: You are in the
minority.

(Laughter.)

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Well, Gerry,
let's talk about this for a second. She's in the

minority, I believe, because of concerns on the part
of the West Coast participants. Is that not correct?
CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Yes.

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

29

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: Not exactly. I
mean, they are concerns of the West Coast
participants. They are also concerns by, I believe,

Ashley and myself because of the need to get back to
our families.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Well, what we have to
do, though, i1s to balance our workload with our
personal 1lives. And sometimes we have to make
sacrifices on the personal side, as we all do.

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: Gerry, I
understand that, but the reality is that both Ashley
and I have to leave by a certain time on Fridays. And
if the meetings go beyond that certain time, we will
rarely, if ever, be in attendance. That's the way it
is.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Jennifer,
what time do you have to leave on Fridays?

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: Well, historically
I have always been on the 3:45 flight, preferably the
2:45, but I can make the 3:45 and make it work. Now,
you know, I'm only --

COMMISSTIONER TAYLOR: I have that same
schedule. I take the train.

COMMISSTIONER BRACERAS: So that's what we
have always done. And my proposal with briefings and
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meetings was 1initially made because what we were
finding is that we were never getting the work of the
Commission done Dbecause we had briefings and then
people 1like myself and folks on the West Coast
couldn't get out. So we were not getting the work
done. So we could go ahead and be here all day.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Commissioner Kirsanow?

COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: I am in favor of
whatever the majority would like to do. I could stay
here as long as necessary or truncate the meetings,
but there was I think a second consideration. And
that is that if we had day-long meetings, that might
necessitate those who are on the West Coast to stay
over a night, which impacts our budget.

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: That's right.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: ©Now, to add, the other
reason why this was a serendipitous change is that we
were informed that it made more budgetary sense to not
be running and logistical sense not to be running 9 to
ten briefings a year as is.

So, if I recall, how originally the
genesis of this came about was a mutually beneficial
convergence of the fact that briefings at 1:00 o'clock
meant that Commissioner Melendez and I were leaving
after about an hour and a half of testimony at the
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most.

And at the same time budget constraints
and the reality of time and personnel and the backlog
in our briefing reports date meant that we were
cutting back from a full schedule to about eight.

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: That is right.
And I think there was a giant feeling that it was
important to produce quality reports, even if that
meant fewer reports, that we were going to exercise
quality over quantity.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: I think that there are
good reasons to do this. I just want to say that
there will be some issue, some emerging issue, that
will come up that we will have to handle.

So there may be occasions where we deviate
from this. And I would assume that it would only be
under circumstances that are significant where we
would deviate.

COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: I agree.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: I have a
question. Oh, Pete, you do, too?

COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: No.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: If we look
back at the record of meetings, let's say, over the
last year, have there been months in which we could
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have skipped the Dbusiness section of the meeting
without any cost to the functioning of the agency?
We're going to have quite a few months here in which
we do not have a discussion of business.

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: My concern 1is not
that we are 1limiting the business portion of the
meetings to the months that we would be briefing so
much as it is that we make sure we satisfy ones like
this one, where we only do that and that when we have
to conduct business in the other months, those
discussions are much shorter and streamlined.

I never anticipated that we would have
months where we would probably never have to do any
business. The notion of having a separate business
meeting was to take off the items on our agenda
without having to worry that speakers were being made
to wait until we could have the full airing and not
let our Dbusiness meeting be taken over by the
briefing.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: And to wunderscore
Commissioner Braceras' point, I think I can point to
more than several meetings at which due to the length
of the briefing or attendance or other matters that
intervened, we basically had to try and reschedule the
business portion of the meeting to a teleconference,
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which is always problematic at best with all of our
very divergent schedules. And those I always find to
be a poor substitute for the robust discussion that we
have in person at the Commission.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Vice Chair Thernstrom?

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM : But,
Commissioner Yaki, that simply reinforces a concern of
mine, which is that if we simply eliminate -- and I
understand what Commissioner Braceras has said. Look,
this will not necessitate eliminating business
discussions. But I don't want to structure it such
that we are having months in which we do not discuss
business that is important and we end up on these
teleconferences.

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: We'll make sure we
deal with it, but we have months where we have months

where we have no briefings. For all the reasons that

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Right. And
that is a slightly different point, it seems to me,
than the one that comes through on this calendar. The
one that comes through on this calendar, I mean, the
calendar suggests no business at the meetings at which
we are holding briefings. So I think it's important
not to --
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COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: We did offer that
with the knowledge that we will try to do business to
a minimum on --

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Commissioner Melendez?

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: Yes. It always
seemed to me that the business meeting was scheduled
in the morning. I guess the question would be if you
scheduled all briefings in the morning -- and I always
wondered whether or not we were planning to
accommodate the people that were coming in to
participate in presentations at the briefing.

And it always seemed to me I always
wondered why we didn't have a business meeting at 1:00
and then go as much into it so people could get out of
here at 3:00 and if you didn't accomplish what was on
the agenda, then you would just table it to the next
business meeting. At least you would get two hours of
business meeting after 1lunch and take care of
briefings in the morning if you were going to -- that
would be the only scenario that I could see if you
were going to combine both of them. I would hate to
see a business meeting in the morning than to try to
go through afternoon briefing.

I just think that the briefing was more
important than the business meeting. So I don't know
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if we ever thought about that scenario.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: If we are going to do
a briefing and also handle some business, we can pick
some topics that are not controversial, that is not
going to soak up a lot of time. So that's a way where
we could get some business done while at the same
time, at least on the same day, have a briefing.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Provided we
can, 1in fact, postpone the controversial issues that
come up like the one that has come up today with the
letter.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: If I may Jjust
briefly respond to Commissioner Melendez's question,
we did consider flipping it and having the briefings
in the morning and the business meetings in the
afternoon. And, 1in fact, we tried that for a few
times.

The concern that was expressed by some
commissioners 1s that they felt it wasn't working
because we would lose the quorum during the business
meeting, the business meeting would fail; whereas, the
briefing would not by our guidelines require a quorum.

So that was the reason we switched it around last
time.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: So did we break
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for lunch? Does that have a big impact into trying to
come back after 1:00 or something like that? If you
just went straight through, would it --

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: Well, we have had
times where we have broken for lunch. I'm not sure if
we have had times where we didn't break for lunch.

COMMISSIONER YAKT: There have been more
times than not that we haven't.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: There have been
more times where we haven't?

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Yes. I would say
break for 1lunch is the exception, rather than the
rule. But just I don't think we need to beat this
horse anymore. I would say this is an imperfect
compromise amongst the many items that we have.

I think that the Chairman's point about we
can schedule nominal type business that we have to get
out that we need to get housekeeping reports,
whatever, out not controversial reports, but staff
director reports, whatever, during the days that we
have briefings.

But I do not want to see briefings
starting at 1:00 o'clock in the afternoon. It just
does not work for me. I need to get on the 5:30
flight. Everything else is usually all booked up.
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And as we accrete more toward the spring
and summer months, if you go to Dulles at 3:00 o'clock
in the afternoon, you're in for a nightmare of epic
proportions going through security. And I don't want
to leave early from these briefings because I find
them enjoyable and very thought-provoking and part of
why I enjoy being a commissioner, because it allows us
to take heed of the important issues of the day.

And to say, "Well, you know, we're going
to put them in the afternoon because we can lose
guorum because we might have to leave" I think is a
disservice to the folks on the West Coast.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Let me just
ask a question. So what we are talking about here is
both May and June being briefings? And we don't have
the next business, real business, discussion until
July 13th. Is that correct?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: That is correct.
And it is an anomaly. The basic rule seems to be that
we would alternate from month to month between
business meetings and briefings.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Well, it is
not true. September is business and then not until
December 3rd again.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: The reason for the
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first anomaly that you mentioned is that --

COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: We voted on it.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: -- it was a vote
last month to flip this month's meeting and next.

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: Right. This month
was supposed to be the briefing.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: Right. So that
does create the unfortunate situation that there would
not be another business meeting until July.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Well, but we
have got the same thing between September and
December. Pete, I just don't see how we can go that
long without --

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: Well, again, you
know, my suggestion is to do the briefings first.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: We can't
afford to 1lose our quorum, however, for business
meetings.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Ken, for those months
where we have back-to-back briefings, I mean, looking
at what's in your "In" basket now, is it possible for
you to determine if we could take care of housekeeping
matters during those two months?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: It is difficult to
assess because we seldom have a month where it doesn't
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appear to me that there is a lot going on that it

would be useful to get commissioner input.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM : Yes,
exactly.

STAFEF DIRECTOR MARCUS: If the guestion
is, 1f push comes to shove, can we do without

commissioner input for an extra 60 days, formal input,
I think we can try to do it. I don't see any of our
obligations that we would be disregarding if we did it
that way.

There would be state advisory committees
that staff would be ready to recharter but where the
charter would be delayed for 30 or 60 or 90 days
because we don't have a meeting. And there might be
occasional issues where input would be useful and we
can only get it informally.

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: Why don't you just

do November and December?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: I don't see any
reason why. It might have been inadvertent that we
had them in this order. The "Minorities and Special

Education" had been voted for November 9, but there is
no reason that I can think of why they wouldn't be
switched.

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: Well, Jjust flip
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them and then for the understanding that there may be

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Commissioner Heriot?

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: I am new here, but I
am a bit confused. I am feeling somewhat
uncomfortable with all of this. Civil rights issues
haven't gotten any less important, and we aren't being
paid any less money.

It seems to me that why don't we Jjust
schedule telephone conferences, but why don't we then
start, you know, an hour earlier? We started at 9:30
today. If we started at 8:30, we could get more done.

Again, I am willing to be here as often as
is necessary to get the job done. And I'm not feeling
very comfortable with a notion of cutting back on any
kind of project.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Commissioner Heriot's
suggestions, some of them, have been considered; for
example, starting earlier. Some of us are willing to
do that. Some of us are not.

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: Well, also on
cutting back, we are not trying to do. We are putting
quality over quantity. I know it is expensive, but
they were what we had before. And they were not based
on personal convenience but, rather, the reality that
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we can only afford to do a certain number of things.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Well, I think that a
significant driver in this conversation has to do with
schedules, people feeling that they need to be home,
people who believe that they need to be at the airport
by a certain time. And that is having its effect on
how we do business.

Vice Chair Thernstrom? Then Commissioner
Kirsanow.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Look, I take
very seriously what the Staff Director just said, that
a month rarely goes Dby in which there are not
important issues having to do with the functioning of
this agency that need to be discussed.

And I don't think that these telephone

conference calls from our experience with them in the

past are a substitute. They are an exercise in
frustration.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Well, they are less
effective.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: They are

really less effective.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS : They are less
effective, but we still manage to get things done.
It's not the --
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VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: We do, but I
don't think that they answer the problem that we're
creating here.

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: If I may, I mean,
why do they not answer the problem?

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Because
there is a world of difference between the conference
calls and meeting in --

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: No, that is not my
question. Let me finish my question.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: I'm sorry.

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: Why does it not
answer the problem? Pass a motion where some months
there are business meetings and some months there are

briefings first, business meetings second.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: If we can
keep the quorum for the business meetings. That was
the issue. I raised that question only because the

Staff Director raised that question of concern about
keeping a quorum for the business meeting when the
business meeting is not first thing.

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: Well, right. And
that is going to happen sometimes. There is really no
other way.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Commissioner Kirsanow?
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Then Commissioner Melendez.

COMMISSTONER KIRSANOW: I am not sure that

the views being expressed are necessarily in conflict.
I think they are reconcilable.

I agree with Commissioner Heriot that, you
know, we need to get these things done. And I'm not
sure why we are focused on the tail end of the day.
Why not start at 8:00? Why not start at 7:30? Get
the business meetings done when we've got --

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: The Vice Chair
doesn't want to.

COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: Well, we have got

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: 7:30, no, I
don't.

COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: -- to go when we
know we have a quorum and then start the briefing. I
don't want to rush the briefings so that we have
sufficient time to get to a business meeting.

I think the briefings are the guts of what
we do. And, frankly, I mean, it has worked to some
degree in the past, not perfectly, but my
understanding was before I got to the Commission, I
think, before anyone else here got onto the
Commission, the Commission had traditionally had
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day-long meetings. And I have got to believe, with
all due respect to everybody here, -- and I am
sensitive to everyone's schedule. I'm not making any
comments with respect to anybody's schedule, but I
have got to believe that those commissioners had
schedules that they tried to accommodate also.

So I am in favor of having this schedule
where we have got business meetings or days that are
devoted solely to business, but I don't think that we
can go more than a month without addressing some
business.

And I don't see why we can't front load
those situations. Everyone gets in on Thursday night
anyway or most often people get in on Thursday night,
maybe not all the time. And there may be occasions
when we have one or two commissioners who aren't
present. That's happened in the past. But we still
have a quorum. We can conduct the business.

I think we should endeavor to get as much
done as we can while we are here face to face.
Conference calls are a poor substitute.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: I agree.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Commissioner Yaki?

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Well, since we are now
in the realm of throwing everything out on the table,
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I have always said on more than one occasion that I
did not see why if we had to have a situation where we
needed to transact business and we had a rather
lengthy briefing, briefing schedule, with adequate
notice, we could break it up and have the business
portion Thursday afternoon.

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: We did that
before. I thought that went very well.

COMMISSIONER YAKT: I mean, we are flying
out. We have to fly out Wednesday, rather than
Thursday, but I would rather do that than have to be
flying out on Saturday.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. What does that
do to our budget.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Jennifer,
can you do that?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: It does cost money
to have people in for an extra night, but it's not
going to bust the budget.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: All right. Any other
thoughts? Commissioner Heriot?

COMMISSTIONER HERIOT: I teach a class
Wednesday night. I will in the future. I actually
teach it Thursday nights these days, but I took the
Red Eye this morning. But as long as it's late enough
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in the afternoon, I can do that.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Vice Chair Thernstrom?

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Well, the
one other thought in terms of this break for lunch, I
mean, 1f everybody leaves the building and goes to a
restaurant, it becomes a real break. If we brought in
food and had a continuous meeting, we would get a lot
more done.

COMMISSIONER YAKT: Was there a catering
budget request in the appropriations?

(Laughter.)

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: We can all
make this a brown bag affair. We can all chip in,
whatever, but I think if we're going to --

COMMISSIONER YAKI: The no-doughnut rule?

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: We need to
have a --

COMMISSIONER YAKI: We need some lobbyist
to hang around here.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: There are
ways of getting more work done when we are here.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: I guess the
guestion would be, how early can we start the briefing
that is acceptable to all of us? I mean, on Capitol
Hill, they have 8:00 o'clock maybe they're having
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briefings because of their schedule.

So I don't see why we can't start at 8:00,
run through lunch. I mean, if we had to pay for our
own sandwiches right after the briefing and have a
working meeting while we have somebody run down to the
deli, that might work also.

I think we are looking at a time frame
from something like 8:30 to 2:30 and trying to squeeze
both the briefing meeting and just a meeting into all
of that. I think it can all be done, but we have to
all agree to 8:30 to 2:30 and then work right through
lunch because I also have a commitment on Wednesday
nights that's very hard for me to -- that's why I
travel out here on Thursday. I have many meetings on
Wednesday evenings. That's difficult for me.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. It sounds like
we have at least two competing ideas. One would be to
start on Thursday afternoon. The other would be to

start early, 8:30 to 2:30. Now, of those two options

COMMISSIONER TAYLOR: Mr. Chair? As to
that second option, let me add these two thoughts.
The first 1is that I don't think as a body we have
focused in the past on being as efficient as possible
with the use of our time. That just hasn't been one
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of our goals. I think it should be. And that has
caused part of the problem. And I think as a --

COMMISSIONER YAKI: This 1is government
mystery. I don't know what you are talking about.

COMMISSIONER TAYLOR: I was going to say
it's a governmental body. Unfortunately, if you just
create more time and don't focus on efficiency, you
tend to just fill in the time, rather than focusing on
efficiency.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Private sector folks.

COMMISSIONER TAYLOR: And so for that
reason, I would --

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: This is a
shocking statement.

COMMISSIONER TAYLOR: I would be in
support of the second proposal, focusing on
Commissioner Melendez's suggestion that we start the
briefings early. We have business meetings one month.

We have a briefing the next month. We start the
briefing early in the morning. We are all prepared to
work through lunch for two and a half, three hours
after the briefings.

And I suspect if we do all of those things
and focus on Dbeing efficient and wusing our time
wisely, we will have plenty of time to accomplish our
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work.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: I think that that
approach is sound in theory. The one thing, though,
that I want to point out in practice, I mean, when we
deal with controversial issues, it takes up a lot of
time. When we deal with noncontroversial issues, like
the calendar, it takes up a lot of time.

And we have not demonstrated much
restraint. We will discuss important issues to death.

And we will discuss issues that are not very
important. We can spend a lot of time on them.

So, in theory, I think we should try it, I
think, but okay. Well, she beat you.

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: I have Jjust one
sentence to say, and that is that with issues as
controversial as some of those that we discussed, it
is important to be collegial and let everyone have
their say. And that interferes sometimes with

efficiency, but I would go with collegiality over

efficiency.

CHATRMAN REYNOLDS: And to add to that,
because of -- well, when I started here, there was a
lot of -- well, in the past, there had been a lot of

bad blood. And so one of the things that we have done
is to ensure that everyone gets an opportunity to have
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their say. We bend over backwards to ensure that
people have an opportunity to have their say. And one
of the costs is meetings that tend to drag on.

Commissioner Yaki?

COMMISSIONER YAKT: I would just like to
end this conversation by saying there are good ideas,
let's just get this thing done with, give discretion
to you and the Staff Director as we go along to figure
out what the business is 1like for a particular month
and whether we need to do X or Y, communicate that
early enough to the commissioners, and move on.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS : Is everyone
comfortable with that approach?

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Yes.

COMMISSIONER TAYLOR: Yes.

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: So we are reserving
the possibility of having Thursday meetings?

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Yes.

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: And early meetings?

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Or early, or early,
and/or early.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Wait a
minute. How late on a Thursday so that Gail Heriot

can get here? How late on a Thursday could we start a
meeting? I don't want to start a meeting without
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Gail.

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: If worse comes to
worst, I could take the Red Eye on Wednesday.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: No.

COMMISSTIONER YAKI: I would say a 5:00 to
7:00 meeting is probably doable given that the
earliest flights from the East to the West Coast start
about 6:30-7:00 o'clock in the morning. They get in
about 3:00.

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: From San Diego, they

get in about like from 3:30.

COMMISSTIONER YAKT: Yes. And then vyou
have to --

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: It's not
that late.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: -- rush hour. By the

time you get here, 5:00 o'clock would be --

COMMISSIONER TAYLOR: 5:00 o'clock?

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Yes.

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: I can meet at 5:00
o'clock. And, again, I can take the Red Eye. I think
that would be --

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: The one point I
would add is that if the meetings go late, there is
some point at which there are additional fees that we
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incur, both for overtime court reporting and also for
those employees who are required to be paid overtime
at a certain hour. So that's just one thing we have
to balance in.

COMMISSIONER YAKT: Just keep that in
mind.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Yes. We will Kkeep
that in mind when we make our decisions.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: I just don't see
how I can get here any earlier. I mean, I took the
6:20 through San Francisco on United. I got here to
Dullesg, I think it was -- I got to the hotel at 6:00
o'clock. So I'm just saying that's the earliest I --

COMMISSTIONER YAKTI: The one down side
about trying to do the Thursday is 1if there is any
weather delay on the West Coast or East Coast.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Yes. I
think that Thursday is --

COMMISSIONER  YAKI: One time I was
supposed to do a conference call with you guys at
4:00, thinking my plane landed at 3:15. My plane
landed at 5:00 p.m.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Yes. I
think that Thursday is unrealistic. I really do. It
took me six and a half hours to get here yesterday
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from Boston because --

COMMISSTIONER YAKT: That is because you
were bicycling.

(Laughter.)

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Yes, I know.

The plane was bicycling.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. We will go with
Commissioner Yaki's recommendation essentially. The
motion that is on the table right now is to vote for
the -- I am going to regret this. Did we resolve the
issue of whether we want to flip the November and
December?

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: No, we
didn't, but we should do that.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. So is everybody
comfortable switching the order so that on the
November 9th --

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Remember, December 3
is a Monday.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: I'm sorry?

COMMISSIONER YAKI: December 3 is a
Monday . Remember, we did that because Jennifer's and
Peter's term may expire at the end of that week. And

we wanted to do it before then so we could all do Auld
Lang Syne or Welcome Back or do a roast or just heave
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them out the door.

CHATIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Okay. So I don't know
if that has a consequence for how we schedule --

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: We can still throw
them out the door if the briefing is moved to the 3rd.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Yes. I have no
objection.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. So we are going
to vote.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: Mr. Chairman?

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Mr. Melendez?

COMMISSIONR MELENDEZ : For August, do we
have a date yet or is that something we decide after?

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: No, we don't.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Yes. How come we
don't have a date?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: We have not

previously had an agreement to have this briefing in

August.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Usually we don't do
August.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: Usually we don't
do August. The idea of having an August briefing

would be a way of ensuring that we don't have
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briefings --

COMMISSTONER YAKTI: It's so hot here in
August.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Oh, you
know, violins are playing over here.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS:: We have air
conditioning. I think that we can handle it. Folks,
we need to bring this --

COMMISSIONER YAKT: The Bay area, man.
We've got --

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: We need to bring this
to a close. So let's vote on the --

COMMISSIONER YAKT: I move that we adopt
the proposed calendar as amended with the flip of the
November and December meetings with instructions to
the Chairman and the Staff Director as appropriate to
determine whether we need early starts on any of the
days that we have briefings.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Is there a second?

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: I am still confused.

How does this calendar differ from the calendar that
existed before?

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Does anyone have the
original?

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Yes. The original --
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STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: The second page of
this document shows the existing briefing schedule.

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: Okay.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: So we are changing
August --

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: I get it. Never
mind.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. Let's take a

look at our calendars for August. Pick a date.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: How about the
10th?

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. The 10th is on
the table. Does everyone have a calendar?

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: I'm looking
for mine. Hold on.

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: I'm okay. I can
remember my calendar for August.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: She's lying
on a beach.

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: I can only come
for the 24th in August or the 31st.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: The 31st?

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: Oh, you're right.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: So the 10th doesn't --

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: What dates
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are we talking about?
CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: What about the 17th?
COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: Twenty-fourth.
COMMISSIONER YAKI: Jennifer said she
can't do the 17th.
COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: I've got stuff
going on that day.
CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. The 24th?
COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: I can do the 24th.
COMMISSIONER HERIOT: Is the 10th out?
CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Yes.
COMMISSTIONER YAKI: Is the 3rd out?

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: Then I can do any

date.
COMMISSIONER YAKI: Is the 3rd out?
COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: No.
CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: We didn't consider the
3rd.
COMMISSIONER YAKI: Why didn't we consider
COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: The 25th --
COMMISSIONER HERIOT: The 3rd is out for
me.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Wait, wait, wait.
COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: I am Dbasically

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

58

booked.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Say that
again, Jennifer. I'm sorry.

COMMISSIONER YAKT : Jennifer just
basically said, "I'm irrelevant in this discussion."

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay, folks. We need
to end this.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ : September is the
21st for a meeting in September. So it would be about
a month.

COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: Twenty-fourth.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ : Twenty-fourth?
That would work.

CHATIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. Twenty-fourth,
going once. Going twice. Gone. It's the 24th of
August. Please let's make that change.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: There 1is
this horrible groaning over there.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. So Commissioner
Yaki has made the motion. I second it. We have had
the discussion, I hope.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: May I just ask by
way of clarification whether Commissioner Yaki's
motion to give a certain amount of discretion to the
Chairman and the Staff Director would enable us to
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schedule a business meeting on one of the days

currently scheduled only for a briefing if it were

necessary to deal with --
COMMISSIONER YAKIT: Yes, vyes.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: Thank you.

CHATIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. All in favor

please signify by saying aye.
(Whereupon, there was a chorus of "Ayes.
CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Any opposition?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Any abstentions?

(No response.)

n)

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: The motion carries

unanimously.

Vice Chair Thernstrom, I did not know

where you left off. So where are we?
VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: We are --

COMMISSTIONER YAKI: Pretty much nowhere.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: No. That's

not true. Hold on a second.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: We did the Website

updates.
VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Yes.

have done the Website updates.

We

COMMISSIONER YAKI: We have not done the
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launch of the Website.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Procedures
for briefing reports.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay.

COMMISSIONER YAKT: Wouldn't we rather
launch the Website before we get into that.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. So we did not
-- okay.

-Anti-Semitism Public Education Campaign Web Pages

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: On January 20th, 2006,
the Commission voted to have the Staff Director
produce public education campaign materials to
communicate with college students to educate them
about their rights and about the available remedies in
the event they face anti-semitic discrimination on
campus .

Staff worked with the GPO to develop a
poster and flyer, which the Commission unanimously
approved on July 28th, 2006. More importantly, staff
also developed a campus anti-semitism Website, which
will be situated within the Commission's general
Website at www.usccr.gov. The Commission approved the
new Website on March 9th, 2007, agreeing that the
Website should be launched during this meeting.

This campaign has already received a great
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deal of favorable attention as well as support from
countless organizations within both the higher
education community and the Jewish community.
Yesterday, for example, one national higher education
association praised this campaign as momentous.

We are pleased to launch the Website this
morning. The particulars, Michele, please press the
button launching this. Drum roll, please. Very good.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: And we are live.

(Applause.)

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Once again I would
like to thank the staff for its excellent work in
putting together the materials and the Website.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: We all thank
the staff.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: If I am correct, we
are up to procedures for briefing reports.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Yes.

-Procedures for Briefing Reports

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: I would like to move
-- well, the working group spent quite a bit of time
coming up with wvarious proposals. We did not reach a
consensus in terms of what the procedure should be.

I am going to move to amend our policies
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on national projects to provide these procedures for
all briefings. All briefings will be subject to the
requirement of a concept paper, a defame and degrade
review, commissioner review of the initial draft of
the report, external review of the report, and final
revision of the report.

Editorial review and legal sufficiency
will be provided when they are appropriate and on a
case-by-case basis at the discretion of the Staff
Director. Affected agency review will be used when
there is another agency that is affected by our report
to the same extent as other national office reports.

Also under this motion, once a briefing
report with findings and recommendations is submitted
for a vote, the wvote would be conducted 1in a
bifurcated fashion. Commissioners would first vote to
approve part A of the report, what Commissioner
Braceras has called the clearinghouse portion of the
report, containing the executive summary, a
description of the topic and summary of the
proceedings as well as Commission's questions.

Commissioners would then vote on part B of

the report. This vote would <consist of an
item-by-item vote on each finding and each
recommendation. Those votes receiving a majority vote
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would be included in the report with a vote tally and
a sentence explaining any opposition wvote for that
item.

The ability of commissioners to provide
concurring or dissenting statements would not be
affected by this policy.

Is there a second?

COMMISSIONER YAKTI: Point of order.

CHATRMAN REYNOLDS: Yes?

COMMISSIONER YAKI: I don't have a copy of
that motion in my binder. Was that sent later?

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: This is on the fly.
This is something that after looking at all of the
motions that came down, I am putting this one on the
table since we didn't have a consensus.

COMMISSIONER YAKT: Can we get copies of
that so I could read it more carefully --

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Sure, sure.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: -- before offering
even comment on it?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: It will take a few
minutes to get copies made.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: I would just ask as a
point of courtesy that whenever we have new motions on
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items, that they be distributed prior to the meeting,
if possible, at the day of, or anything that basically
is sent Thursday on, I would appreciate it if it were
available in hard copy at each commissioner's place,
desk on Friday mornings because it is very difficult
to get to a printer when you're in a hotel.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: No. I think that that
is a -- well, as a rule, we generally distribute
motions ahead of time, but yesterday sitting down and
looking at what we had, I decided to put this on the
table to jump-start the conversation.

But you are right. It would be best if we
and to the extent possible provide hard copies to all
the commissioners.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Yes. I
mean, this is very difficult to deal with as simply in
oral form here.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Yes. We are going to
table this and move to strategic planning.

-Strategic Planning

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: The draft strategic
plan was approved by the commissioners and was sent to
the Office of Management and Budget. The comments
made by OMB are included in the draft and appear in
the gray boxes to the right of the text of the report.
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The most important change was to
strengthen and clarify the measures to hold the agency
accountable for results before submitting the
strategic plan to the appropriate congressional
committees.

The additional changes by OMB, comments,
must be approved by the commissioners. At our last
meeting, the commissioners agreed to table the motion
until today.

I would like to move that the Commission
adopt the proposed preliminary draft strategic plan
distributed to the commissioners on March 1st of 2007
subject to one change. Instead of requiring a
50-state SAC report by 2010, we will require a
multi-SAC report based on as many SACs as we have been
able to charter by that time.

Please note that approval of this motion
does not constitute approval of the final strategic
plan as the draft strategic plan remains preliminary
and must be further vetted by OMB and Congress.

Is there a second?

COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: Second.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Discussion?

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: Mr. Chairman,
Commissioner Melendez.
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I had asked a number of questions to the
Staff Director on the strategic plan. And he did
answer me on many of those questions, but basically
some of the guestions I asked were whether or not some
of the I don't know whether you call them goals within
the strategic plan were actually realistic, you know.

And I think his answer to many of the
questions I asked was that they're ambitious. So
whether that means the same thing, you know, but I'm
just saying that as it stands now, I don't really
support. I think that it still needs some work on
this plan.

That's just my opinion. So I just wanted
to say that.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Your opinion is
important. And I guess I would respond, in part, by
saying that this 1is still preliminary. And there
still will be opportunities to improve it.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ : Right. Just
another comment because we have a new commissioner.
Also, I don't know if she has had an opportunity to
actually go through the plan herself Dbecause I
remember when I came on this Commission, there were
some issues that I had just come on as a new
commissioner. And I asked for some like table of the

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

67

month so that I had an opportunity to kind of go
through it. And they gave me two weeks on -- I forgot
what that issue was but the same situation as facing
us here with a new commissioner.

So I think everybody should have an
opportunity. I know everybody is busy, but I am not
sure 1if everybody has totally gone through my
questions that I had with the Staff Director on this
plan and also maybe have some vyourself. I'm just
laying that out there.

So I just want you to consider that in
this motion because this 1is really a step forward
where we're going here with the Commission and has to
do with budgeting issues that make it either realistic
to attain whatever is in this plan.

And I just see our budget going kind of
the opposite direction as to what our ambitious vision
is here. So I Jjust think that all of the
commissioners have to kind of take that into account
as they vote on this.

And 1f you do need more time, I would
suggest you consider that in your motion. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Other comments?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. Did we have a
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second?

COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: Yes.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. Are we ready to
vote? All in favor please signify by saying aye.

(Whereupon, there was a chorus of "Ayes.")

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Any opposition?

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: Opposed.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Any abstentions?

(Whereupon, there was a show of hands.)

CHATIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. Please let the
record reflect that Commissioner Yaki abstained from
the vote, Commissioner Melendez voted against the
motion, and the remaining commissioners voted in favor
of it. So the motion carries.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: Do you want to break?

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: He says
hopefully.

CHATIRMAN REYNOLDS: Yes. Let's take a
five-minute break.

(Whereupon, the foregoing matter went off
the record at 10:54 a.m. and went back on the record
at 11:07 a.m.)

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: On the record. Okay.

Everyone should have in front of them a copy of the
motion. Jennifer, are you there?
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COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: I'm here.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Very good and,
Jennifer, did you receive the email?

COMMISSIONER BRACERAS: No, I guess not.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. You guess not.

COMMISSTONER BRACERAS: I received the
calendar --

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. The motion,
well, we're at the discussion point. Comments?

Concerns? Commissioner Heriot.

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: I Jjust have a
question in that I'm not familiar some of the jargon
here. When you refer to an external review of the
report, who is the external reviewer?

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Staff Director. Well,
that's not the answer. Please respond to Commissioner
Heriot.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: The Commission
adopted a procedure within the last few months under
which we have new objectivity criteria for Commission
reports including briefing reports as well as other
reports. Under those procedures, the Staff Director
is required to make certain certifications about
objectivity procedural issues such as the balance of
speakers. After the Staff Director makes those
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certifications, the certification is then reviewed by
an outside reviewer who may be either a member of the
State Advisory Committee or an outside paid consultant
selected by the Staff Director.

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: Okay. So this is at
the Staff Director's discretion.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER: And it's not substantive.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: People have -- I
find difficult sometimes the distinction between what
is called "substantive" and what's called
"procedural." It does not deal with whether the
content of the report is good or bad or problematic.
It goes to whether the determinations of whether
certain procedures have been applied to ensure the
objectivity of the report.

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: Such as?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS : Such as a
numerical balance of wvarying and opposing points of
view.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. Commissioner
Kirsanow, did you have a comment or a question?

COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: What would be the
effective date of this if it passed?

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: I would assume it
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would be today since we have --

COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: Let me be more
specific. Any briefing zreports that are in the
pipeline, would it apply to this or would it only
apply prospectively to briefing that occur hence
forth.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: This 1is a very
good and difficult question and probably one that we
should try in a more formalized way to bring. It has
been my understanding that all of the recent prior
decisions on procedure both in the iterations of AI 1-
6 and the motions apply to those activities that take
place after the date of the approval. Now that's a
little bit more complicated than it sounds in that
some of the procedures relate to what happens at the
briefing itself. So it applies to all of the
briefings that take place afterwards. Some of them
apply to the national planning for the briefing which
takes place two years in advance.

COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: I'm sorry for
interrupting, Mr. Staff Director. The one thing that
I see has not been done or may not have been done,
I'm not sure, for some of them, it may have been, in
terms of this motion for any ending briefings, that is
briefings we've already had and that are waiting the
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production of a report, is the motion of the concept

paper. I don't recall getting concept papers on
briefings that we've had already. Maybe I -- I know
we've gotten one from statutory report. I think we

got something, an explanation, of what we're doing
with respect to, for example, No Child Left Behind.
But I'm not sure the notion of concept paper -- that
the notion of a concept paper was applied to any of
the other briefings we've done.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: I believe external
review has not yet occurred because it is a procedure
that was developed I believe in January. So it
applies to reports of briefings that took place since
January. We've not yet had a vote on the report of
any briefing that took place since January. Concept
papers though have been done so far as I recall for

all or substantially all of the briefings we've had so

far. Some of them were developed in connection with
the annual planning. So it would be for the planning
meeting.

COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: Okay.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Vice Chairperson
Thernstrom.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: I'm back to
the extent of the questions. So the Staff Director
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said he had a 1line between -- Sorry about that.
(Microphone.) I'm back to the question of the general
review of the report. The Staff Director said the

line between procedural and substantive review is a
little Dblurred now and then he talked about making
sure that the report met the standard of objectivity.
Well, does that apply to the findings and
recommendations?

STAFEF DIRECTOR MARCUS: The external
reviewer would not address the findings and
recommendations per se. He would only address whether
certain procedural requirements have been met. I
should say that this motion as the Chairman read it
would not affect in any way the use of external review
for Dbriefing reports Dbecause the Commission has
already voted a couple of months ago to use external
review for all national products including briefing
reports. So this is one of the few things where we've
already clearly said we're going to be doing it.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Right. But
I understand it that external review, if we agree to
have findings and recommendations on briefing reports,
that external review does not apply to the findings
and recommendations and I just want to make sure that,
I just want this to be on the record, we're not going
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to cut some kind of objectivity test for findings and
recommendations.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Commissioner Melendez
and the Commissioner Taylor.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: My concern, at
least in that part of the whole process, is it almost
sounded to me like an external reviewer would actually
have some checkout box. He would 1look to see if
certain components were actually done. So it almost
sounded to me like he may not even read some standard
portion of the report. He may just look at a list and
say, "That's in here. This is in here. That's in
there." So to me that kind of seemed like that's our
external review and if it's different, then you need
to tell me that it's something more than some checkoff
box that just goes down and checks that certain things
are in there as opposed to maybe given some opinion as
to whether or not the whole report means something
other than just a checkoff box.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: Again, this motion
does not affect in any the external review. That's
something that was already decided by wvote at least a
couple of months ago and it's memorialized in AI 1-6
in the associated appendix and it does essentially
involve completing a checkoff box. It does not entail
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the reviewer developing a separate opinion about
findings and recommendations or anything else.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Commissioner Heriot.

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: I'm Jjust seeking
further clarification on this external review.
Suppose an external reviewer has that checklist and
decides that the procedures were not followed but the
Commission disagrees. What happens then?

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: We have not had to
wrestle with that.

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: Don't we want to
know what happens?

COMMISSIONER THERNSTROM: Yes, we do want
to know.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: The checkoff box
has to be completed before the materials can be
forwarded to the Commission. But I'm not aware of
anything that constrains the Commission from making
its own ultimate determinations.

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: So we never see the
report until the external reviewer has.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: You will have seen
at least one draft previously.

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: What would be the
procedure if you received an external review that said
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this was not complied with and the Staff Director
disagrees preliminarily and believes that it has been
complied with. Let's start with that possibility.
Then what happens next?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: I think we would
have to -- I would have to take this back and report
to you either at the next meeting or in the interim.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Right.

COMMISSIONER HERIOT: That's important in
terms of what the procedure is here because one day
that's going to happen. It's best not for it to be an
explosive situation when it happens. It's best if we
know what the procedure is right off the bat
especially if we've already gotten this in our AT 1-6.

We need to know what it means. So we need a policy
on that.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Okay. Commissioner
Kirsanow and then Commissioner Melendez.

COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: Yes. First, I
concur with Commissioner Heriot on that. It strikes
me though that simply in terms of raw delegation of
powers we would be the ultimate arbiter of that.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Right.

COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: And we would
probably have to vote on it.
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CHATRMAN REYNOLDS: Yes.

COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: And determine
whether or not we're going to go forward. But it's a
good thing to memorialize that so that we're acting
consistent with what we've already designated as our
procedure. The question I have is in going through
this, wunless I'm missing something, how does this
fundamentally differ from the procedure used in our
statutory report. Other than 1in paragraph two, I
really don't know that there are many differences
between the way we handle briefing reports and
statutory reports and not that that's a good or bad
thing. I just want to know how it does differ.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: The statutory
report also has at least one or two other
requirements, for instance, the requirement of the
discovery plan and I believe there's also a discovery

of the outline that also has to be done and an

opportunity for the Commissioners to see it. The
statutory plan has -- Let me see.
COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: That's correct.

My recollection is it comes back to the Commissioners
for our input also.
STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: That's right.
COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: Yes, because we
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don't have that stuff in here.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: That's right and
I'm not sure where vyou're calling the second
paragraph, but with the statutory report, the

editorial review, legal (Background noise) review, are

part of the process. It's not --
COMMISSIONER KIRSANOW: Right. It's
discretionary.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: That's right.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Commissioner Melendez.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: Yes. Just I think
this whole process really has to do with having a
quality report that comes out of this whole process
where I looked at this here where it says "Editorial"
about the seventh line down, "Editorial review and
legal sufficiency review will be provided when they
are appropriate on a case-by-case basis at the
discretion of the Staff Director." And really I have
a problem with that because in my opinion an AI 1-6
has been changed in February. So the question would
be what were we operating on before February 6 and
what was the reason we changed it to that point and
have we been operating on what was changed in February
when we changed AI 1-2. So AI 1-6 seems to be kind of
like shooting from your hip where you change it. But
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we really have to wunderstand the reasons for it
because even what we're talking about here would
change AI 1-6 again.

So it sounds to me 1like AI 1-6 1is a
discretion of us in some way putting some policies in
place. In my opinion, I think what you want to do is
take out discretion from a Staff Director to make
those calls. I think the process have to be something
where we're following some process with limited
discretion.

Otherwise, we're always going to
questioning the Staff Director as the authority that
we give him to make the discretion of himself. So I
think just a statement in here is what I'm trying to
make to ensure that we have a policy that takes a 1lot
of discretion out. That's just my opinion as to
what's written here if we're trying to come up with a
policy that's pretty much set in stone, not totally.
Nothing's really set in stone, but I'm just saying
that maybe we need to go back to the reasons of the
change of AI 1-6 back in February and what did we
accomplish with that and if this is something that
will constantly be changing AI 1-6 as we change it
again in October. I don't know. So that's my
question on this whole process.

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

80

CHATRMAN REYNOLDS: Mr. Staff Director,
why is it that some of these items are mandatory while
others are discretionary?

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: I think that the
distinction between editorial review and legal
sufficiency on the one hand and some of the others is
that editorial review can take a substantial amount of
resources and the balance of whether it's justified to
a report will depend on a lot of factors 1like the
availability of resources and the complexity of the
document, perhaps whether there are findings and
recommendations, whether there's a substantial amount
of staff work or analysis or whether there isn't a
substantial amount of analysis.

The way we've been doing editorial review
boards requires three staff members to take usually a
significant amount of time, at least a few days, and
put aside all of their work to focus on this. So the
guestion is to what extent do we want staff members to
be working on new projects or to be spending
additional time on review of old ones.

Legal sufficiency review is important for
some documents. For instance, it's important for
documents that have either legal citations or 1legal
claims or there might be some sort of legal problem.
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But there are other sorts of documents where it's easy
to say that there aren't either 1legal citations or
legal issues, but that sending it to OGC might take
awhile for them to go through and putting aside other
work that they're working on.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: Okay. Just
another comment. You know, an editorial review, it
almost sounded to me like we were doing nothing more
than a spell check on it, whatever that means. So I
think every one of these that has editorial review
really has to tell the Commission exactly what does
that mean and are we actually following that so that
it's more in-depth than spell check. I don't fully
understand what that components means as far as these
other things, the legal sufficiency, and I've always
been not real clear as to exactly what we were saying
as far as those wvarious things I mentioned because
we're talking about quality here and I think they are
all components of gquality.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Vice Chair Thernstrom.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: I think what
Commissioner Melendez is saying and it really does
open the door to another debate here is what he would
like to see in the way of editorial review is a review
of the substance of the points in the briefing so that
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he would define editorial in a wvery board way and
please correct me if I'm wrong on this.

I mean as it is we're having a lot of
trouble getting these briefing reports out. We have a
balanced panel of experts who come and we honestly
report what they have to say and then go on. In my
view, it's essential to go on for findings and
recommendations. I do not think that an editorial
review in any sense that encompasses substance is
appropriate here.

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ : Right. My point
was that we had talked about when people come and give
their testimony we basically when we were talking
about whether or not we should approve without
findings and recommendations we would just say what
they said. Let Congress or the President make up his
mind as to what was said by all these people who had
testified. Then we got into the issue of i1f you go
beyond that and even our staff here under the Staff
Director started to insert their own opinions on what
those people have said. The question is who do you
actually believe when we're inserting our own opinions
because many times it's who is whose side and who is
actually Dbelieving who when we have two people
advocating for a certain position, two people against
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and then we have our staff basically inserting their
opinions. They might line up with somebody I don't
agree with. So at some point --

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Wait a
minute. At what point are they inserting their
opinions?

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ : I thought we were

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Before the
findings and recommendations?

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: Well, I think that
was actually happening in my opinion.

STAFF DIRECTOR MARCUS: I'm not aware of
it.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM : I mean when
and what part of the briefing is it happening? Not in
this --

COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ: For example, when
we did the Native Hawaiians that's the reason that the
whole thing got thrown out without findings and
recommendations because the people that testified in
my opinion, there was a lot of insertion if you want
in those findings and recommendations.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Okay. So
you're concerned about the findings and
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recommendations. This 1s not a comment on anything
that comes prior to the findings and recommendations.
COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ : I still am not
clear as to this whole process as we're talking about
it and we're almost ready to make a motion to approve
this paper here which I still have tremendous
guestions on and I think, our working group, part of
the problem is we never could connect to actually
fully meet adequacy. I think we cancelled about three
or four calls because people couldn't make the call
and a lot of this, 1like vyou said, was done on
conference calls where a couple of us were there. A
couple of us were not. So I'm saying we adequately
have actually gotten to the bottom of all these many
issues I've talked about. That's my opinion and here

we're ready to vote on this.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Wait a
minute. This has -- There are two separate issues
here. One 1is the question of findings and

recommendations in these briefing reports and the
other is the report prior to the list of findings and
recommendations. Are you concerned about the
editorial review and its meaning with respect to any
part of these reports other than the findings and
recommendations?
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COMMISSIONER MELENDEZ : Again, I'm not
sure exactly like I said whether or not editorial

review actually met some checkoff 1list that actually

didn't even work. A person hadn't even read the
report. So the only point I'm making, I'm not real
comfortable with this whole -- the many issues that

are on this paper here.

So I could raise a number of questions on
this. I'm sure others will also. But I'm just saying
if we're ready to vote on this, I'm not real
comfortable with it.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Commissioner Yaki and
then Commissioner Kirsanow.

COMMISSIONER YAKTI: Just to pick on
Commissioner Melendez's point and 1in response to
Commissioner Thernstrom, I think that quite frankly it
goes to both. I have chosen because it gets to be, I
think, ticky-tacky at some point, but other points
I've been rather disturbed to see what was cobbled out
of my questions and answers to panelists in some of
these reports. Whether something is in quotations or
not or something is characterized a certain way, to me
in the end I'm willing not to get too much into it
because it then starts getting into a wholesale
relearning. But to the extent that there's editorial
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review of that, I think that would be very useful.

I also think that editorial review goes to
the question of whether or not, and I think this goes
to Commissioner Melendez's second point, there is
substantial evidence 1in the record before us to
substantiate some of the findings at the very least in
these reports and I think that Native Hawaiian is a
good example of that. But I also think that there are
other examples as well including in the report that
we're going to be discussing today where I find it
very difficult to accept the notion that anyone who
was doing editorial review and all of us write. All
of us do writings and we all know that we get
questioned by our editors whether or not a statement
that we make that i1s sweeping as the need to be
substantiated by a bibliography or other sorts of
things rather than simply our own take of what we
believe the state of literature to be and I believe an
editorial review can and should go toward that. But
there are bigger issues involved here and we're just
doing this in chunks. So I'm going to reserve the
rest of my remarks for later.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: I would just
like him to clarify something he said before he goes
on.
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COMMISSIONER YAKI: I'm sorry.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Vice Chairperson
Thernstrom would like you to clarify a statement you
made.

VICE CHAIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Yes. Has
there been an occasion, I'm speaking again not to the
question of finding some recommendations, but vyou
complained about, for instance, on occasion, the
summary of your own remarks, your own questions posed.

I don't remember an occasion on which, but maybe you
do, I haven't had the opportunity to correct the
characterization of what I said at the briefing.

COMMISSIONER YAKT: It kind of gets to be
completely honest, Commissioner Thernstrom, it gets to
the point where if I know that I'm going to basically
be trashing on the report anyway, what's the point of
adding in three or four more lines to make a point
that I thought I was making clear a little more clear
or a little bit less editorialized.

VICE CHATIRPERSON THERNSTROM: Wait a
minute. That's your choice not to have your voice
properly represented in the body of the briefing
report. It seems to me that this is for the record as
it were for the ages and it seems to me that it's in
your interest to have your voice properly reflected
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and I don't see what that has to do with applying some
recommendations and questions. It's completely
separate question and our procedures do allow you to
collect your own voice.

COMMISSIONER YAKI: That may be. On the
other hand, if we want to start going down this road,
to me paragraph two of this motion does nothing more
than ratify the status gquo that many of us were
attempting to change. By providing a case-by-case
discretion for all Dbriefing vreports, the Staff
Director is basically, I believe, the status quo as it
sits right now.

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: But that's not what it
says. Certain issues in certain areas the Staff
Director has discretion. In other areas, the Staff
Director does not.

COMMISSIONER YAKT: It says, "Editorial
review and legal sufficiency will be provided when
they are appropriate on a case-by-case basis at the
discretion of the Staff Director." What about that
sentence am I not understanding?

CHAIRMAN REYNOLDS: Prior to that, we also
talk about a concept paper, defame and degrade, and
the fact that the Commissioners will receive an
initial draft. There will be an external review of
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the report and a final revision of the report. None
of those items are discretionary.

COMMISSIONER YAKTI: With all due respect,
Mr. Chair, it's like putting spackle on a leaking hole
as far as I'm concerned. Fine. We have been doing
concept papers as the Staff Director pointed out.
Defame and Degrade, I think we have been doing as the
Staff Director has pointed out on a number of
occasions especially with regard to a report where we
had something corrected, even though if we had done
defame and degrade. We do have initial review of the
initial draft and we do review the final revision, of
course.

What I am talking about is that it goes to
what I call the unknown data that comes into these
reports and that is the stuff that appears in the

findings and recommendations which is why I think

editorial review is necessary there as well. It's not
just about objectivity. It's also about the academic
scholarship involved in those findings. So they're

not Jjust simply taken out of thin air based upon
extraneous research or points and information that was
not before us in the record of these briefings and
which is why quite frankly I have had the most trouble
with briefing reports to begin with.
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When we have four people testify, two on
one side, two on another, it stands to reason to me
that you are not going to be getting everything that
you would need to move onto the next level which is
now we're going to take a position. That to me 1is
something that I might have done at the Board of
Supervisors in San Francisco. But let me tell vyou.
That 1is not what I would want to see done at the
United States Commission on Civil Rights which is far
greater mandate, far greater responsibility, far
greater impact, than whether or not we approve zoning
for someone's backyard expansion. This 1is not that
kind of a thing.

When we have again Jjust two people on
either side talking about that, talking about an
issue, I don't understand how we can possibly find

that there is «clear and preponderant evidence or

testimony on one side or the other. The reason we're
talking about this is because there are going to -- I
admit.

There are going to be occasions when if we
did an issue on campus racism which I think actually
we should expand now this to campus racism in general
given what's going on in the world today and I don't
think that any of us here would have a panel in which
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there would be two white supremacists and an